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MEETING OF THE
LOUISIANA STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE COMMISSION

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
August 12, 2013
TIME

10:00 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne Jr., Commission Chair, called a meeting of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission to order at 10: 15 a.m.

The following members of the Commission were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.



Mr. Scott Ballard



Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer



Ms. Erin Bendily



Mr. Raymond Brandt



Mr. Jeffery Ehlinger, Jr.



Mr. Willie Hendricks



Mr. Myron Lawson



Mr. Jimmy Long



Mr. Winfred Sibille



Ms. Wendy Simoneaux



Mr. Stephen Toups



Dr. Larry Tremblay



Mr. John Woodard


The following members were absent:


Mr. Richard Maciasz


Mr. Michael Murphy



Fourteen members were present which did represent a quorum.

The following staff members were present: 
  
  
Dr. Sujuan Boutte’



Ms. Alice Brown



Mr. Kelvin Deloch



Mr. Shannon Domingue



Mr. George Eldredge



Ms. Carol Fulco


Mr. Jack Hart



Ms. Robyn Lively



Mr. Jason McCann



Ms. Nyetta Meaux



Mr. Richard Omdal



Ms. Deborah Paul



Ms. Devlin Richard



Ms. Ryan Shaw



Mr. Gus Wales

            Under Introductions and Announcements, Mr. Lavigne thanked Dr. Tremblay for

chairing the Ad Hoc Personnel Committee and thanked the members of the committee for their diligence in attendance and efforts.  He stated a report will be given later in the meeting by Dr. Tremblay.



 The minutes of the July 17, 2013 meeting of the Executive Committee of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission were presented for review and approval.  Mr. Hendricks made a motion to approve.  Mr. Toups seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


Mr. Lavigne offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.


Under Program Updates, Mr. Wales, Public Information and Communications Division Director, presented the Outreach Report for July 2013.  Mr. Wales stated the summer is a slower time for outreach with schools being closed; however, there were sixteen outreach events conducted in July 2013.  Mr. Wales stated that half of these were GEAR UP camps that staff attended and made presentations on programs.  The other highlight in July was the Trailblazer camps.  He stated 154 students attended Trailblazers this year.  In addition to presenting information on all of the programs offered by LOSFA and information from the host universities, there was also a team of representatives from ConnectEDU that attended the camps and beta tested the mobile application for Louisiana Connect.  The application is projected to be launched in the next few months.  Mr. Wales presented quotes from some students who attended the camps stating how impressed they were with the application.  Mr. Wales stated this will more than likely be the preferred method of utilizing the portal by students.  


Mr. Wales stated the Louisiana Connect public landing pages have been launched.  He stated this will be promoted in approximately a week through press releases.  The reason for the delay in announcing is to ensure that all of the “bugs” are worked out; however, the pages are live on Louisiana Connect.  Mr. Wales noted that students have been instructed to log in each time they visit the portal so all of their information entered is saved.   


Mr. Lavigne asked how many students are currently using the portal?  Mr. Wales stated approximately 127,000 to date.  He stated that the Trailblazers were also charged with going back to their schools and encouraging fellow students to become more involved.     

           Mr. Hart presented the Federal and Agency Operating Fund financial statements for the period ending June 30, 2013.  Mr. Hart reported that the fund balance of the operating fund is $6.7 million and a fund balance of $7.2 in the federal fund.  Mr. Hart discussed the operating statement of the federal fund for the federal fiscal year through June 30, 2013.  He stated for the year to date, the agency had an increase of $239,000.  Mr. Hart stated the agency’s reserve ratio is .663% which is well over the minimum reserve requirement of .25%.  He reviewed the current month and year-to-date net assets of the operating fund for the month of June 2013.  Mr. Hart stated the fund ended the month with an increase of $1.1 million and an increase for the federal fiscal year of $1.4 million.  

          Mr. Hart discussed the calendar year recoveries.  He stated that in comparison to the actual prior year and Sallie Mae projections, the agency is well above both.  

         Dr. Harper arrived at the meeting in progress.  

          Mr. Hart presented the Projected Statement of Revenues and Expenses for State Fiscal Years (FY) ending June 30, 2013 and 2014.  Mr. Hart explained that for FY 2013 revenues exceeded projections by approximately $623,000.  The agency ended with a bottom line of $1.2 million above the projection.  He explained that in the past, projections were made using the amount of appropriation level for agency expenses; however, when staff loads the actual FY 2014 budget into ISIS, a more detailed job is done to determine what the agency’s expenses should be.  He stated the 2014 projection include $18.7 million total expenses which projects a profit of $496,000.  Mr. Hart stated when this projected profit is added to the ending net assets from June 2013, that puts the agency at $7.2 million as of June 30, 2014.

         Mr. Hart discussed Guaranty Agency Recovery Rates.  He explained that Sallie Mae has exceeded projections.  Mr. Hart stated that for the month of August, the agency has rehabilitated $4.8 million worth of loans against a $5 million projection for the month.  LOSFA is now ranked fourth among all guaranty agencies in both gross and non-consolidation default recoveries.  He stated that a year ago, the agency was ranked twenty-third and twenty-fifth respectively.  

       Mr. Lawson asked what the trend of higher collections is attributed to?  Mr. Hart stated outsourcing.  

       Mr. Domingue, Assistant Director of the GEAR UP Program, presented an update on GEAR Up.  Mr. Domingue stated that website traffic continues to be very strong with 144% increase over last year’s total as of August 1, 2013.  Mr. Domingue stated that from July 8-12, 2013, GEAR UP hosted its Summer Institute, in which school and district level professionals were involved in a professional development program.  He explained that training was offered at the event regarding establishing, implementing and managing an Explorers’ Club Program in high schools, maximizing use of Louisiana Connect for Explorers’ Club lessons and also for reporting processes.  Mr. Domingue noted that training was also conducted on college going culture through a Southern Regional Education Board (SREB) Training Initiative.  He stated the attendees also worked on planning and applying for sub grant funding.   

       Mr. Domingue reported that additionally, the Louisiana College Application Week was launched at this program.  He explained this is a component of a national program which is presented by the American Council on Education (ACE).  Mr. Domingue explained that GEAR UP staff held a luncheon in collaboration with the National College Access Network (NCAN) for high school professionals to work together with university professionals on developing partnerships and planning for their College Application Week events.  Mr. Domingue stated the turn out for this event was great, with fourteen colleges and universities represented.  

       Mr. Domingue stated the following partners will provide support, guidance and resource materials to all participating high schools leading up the Louisiana College Application Week:  American Council on Education (ACE); Career Compass; ConnectEDU; Council of Enrollment Management Officers (CEMO); Louisiana Association of Collegiate Registrars and Admissions Officers (LACRAO); Louisiana Board of Regents (BOR); Louisiana Department of Education (LADOE); Louisiana Education Loan Authority (LELA); Louisiana Office of Student Financial Assistance (LOSFA); Louisiana School Counselors Association (LSCA); Statewide and partnership GEAR UP Programs; TRIO/Education Talent Search Programs in Louisiana.  

       Mr. Domingue reported that the National Council for Community and Education Partnerships (NCCEP) has been offering many opportunities for students and alumni.  LOSFA’s GEAR UP team sent one alumni leader to the GEAR UP Leadership Alumni Academy (GUALA), Ms. Timenee Thomas.  Ms. Thomas was selected to sit on a panel with the CEO and President of NCCEP, as well as Representative Chaka Fattah and Representative Ruben Hinojosa, to present information about GEAR UP to the congressional delegation in Washington, D.C.  Mr. Domingue reported that Ms. Thomas went on to serve as a volunteer for the Youth Congress which was held in San Francisco at the National Conference.  Four outstanding students were sent to this event where they received training, met professionals from across the country, learned about what other GEAR UP programs are doing, and prepared a skit which was performed before the entire conference on the last day.  Mr. Domingue stated they were very proud of the four students sent from Louisiana as they were all selected for speaking parts for their final skit.  

      Mr. Domingue presented an update on a USA Funds Key Transitions in Postsecondary Education grant application which was applied for in April 2013.  As a result of a technicality, LOSFA/GEAR UP was disqualified from the opportunity because the agency had received College Goal Sunday funding previously, and the grant stipulated that an applicant could not receive this new grant if it had received grant funds previously.  Mr. Domingue stated that open lines of communication have been maintained with USA Funds and we may see some criterion change in the future.  

     Mr. Domingue reported that after College Application Week, one of the poetry student winners, Mr. Djuan Louviere, was invited to present a poem he wrote at the statewide GEAR UP Conference in July 2013.  His submission was also included in the national newsletter.  Dr. Boutte’ noted that Djuan attends a very small, rural high school and lives with his grandmother.  His grandmother brought him to this event and had to rent a car to be able to attend the event.  His two younger siblings were also there to see him present.  Dr. Boutte’ stated this is just one of the many reasons she comes to work every day.  This story is very gratifying for the work we do and care about.    

      Mr. Ballard stated this is a great report because access is the key.  He stated he is very proud to hear that we are on the forefront of this endeavor.  He stated it is money and time well spent.  

     Mr. Ballard referenced the report that shows 29/30 schools participated.  He asked which school did not participate?  Mr. Domingue stated there was one school going through a merger in New Orleans, L.B. Landry.  He noted that staff has reached out to the merged school and are waiting to hear back from them.  Mr. Ballard noted that school needed to participate.

      Ms. Bendily asked how the College Application Week will be scaled statewide?  Mr. Domingue explained the current structure is starting the pilot year with Baton Rouge GEAR UP schools and Lafayette GEAR UP schools.  He stated 18 Baton Rouge and 5 Lafayette schools have elected to participate in the week-long initiative.  The materials will be available online for any school can participate.  Mr. Domingue stated the pilot schools will be used for data collection and studies.  The American Council on Education has a great tool kit available to staff which gives some best practices, including the establishment of a state wide steering committee.  

      Ms. Bendily stated that the Louisiana Department of Education is very excited to partner in this initiative now that state wide administration of the ACT has been rolled out and much richer data is available regarding which students should be targeted.      

       Ms. Meaux, College Access Challenge Grant (CACG) Director, presented a CACG update.
  She stated that she met with staffers from The Big Buddy Program in Baton Rouge to demonstrate the Louisiana Connect portal.  Ms. Meaux stated the meeting went extremely well and Big Buddy would like to incorporate the portal into their summer internship program.  Ms. Meaux stated a total of 95 students and parents attended the meeting and all of the students in attendance created a log on and activated their account.  Ms. Meaux noted that LOSFA is currently developing plans to partner with the Big Buddy Program for the upcoming school year in order to provide mentoring services to students in the Baton Rouge area who are receiving services from the GEAR UP Program.

Ms. Meaux stated that she has a meeting scheduled September 4, 2013, with the Shreveport-Bossier Business Alliance for Higher Education (SBBA) to discuss ways in which the TalentConnect tool can be used to assist businesses in the Northwest Louisiana region connect with their future workforce.  Ms. Meaux will demonstrate the Louisiana Connect portal and the tools at this meeting.

Ms. Paul, Scholarship and Grant Division Director, presented the GO Grant update as of August 8, 2013.  Ms. Paul noted the 2012-2013 allocation for GO Grant was $26.4 million and all funds have been expended for the academic year.  Ms. Paul stated that all schools have been notified of their 2013-2014 allocations and schools can begin billing after the fourteenth class day for semester schools and the ninth class day for Louisiana Tech University.
Ms. Paul presented the John R. Justice program update as of August 7, 2013.  Ms. Paul stated that four of the six awards have been made to public defenders in the amount of $5,000 each.  There are two remaining awards.  She explained for the Third District, staff is waiting on documentation requested from the applicant.  After that award is made, the next eligible applicant will be selected with the least ability to pay from the remaining applicants.  Ms. Paul stated there were no applicants from the Second District.  She stated LOSFA requested and received permission from the Program Administrator in Washington D.C., to make that award outside of the district once all of the other awards were made.

Ms. Paul reported that ten of the twelve awards have been made to the prosecutors in the amount of $2,500 each.  Applications were received from two prosecutors in the Fifth District and one of the applicants did not meet the minimum loan requirement, and as a result that person was disqualified.  Ms. Paul stated that again LOSFA had to request and did receive permission to go outside of the geographical area to make that award.  She stated that discussions have begun on how the agency can add more outreach activities to the areas that had fewer applicants than in the past.  Additional outreach will be done with the four law schools in Louisiana as well as working more with the Public Defender Board and the District Attorney’s Association.

Ms. Paul explained that currently an applicant must have at least $30,000 worth of outstanding loan debt which did disqualify some of the applicants from the process this year.  Since there are fewer applicants applying, staff will discuss possibly removing this requirement from the criteria.  She stated that one of the comments made in the Second District is that several of the public defenders in that district are older and they do not have as much debt as someone coming out of law school.

Dr. Boutte’ stated if this is a feasible option the “fail safe” is that even if the ceiling is removed, the applicants will still be ranked in who has the least ability to pay.  The money would continue to be awarded to the applicant with the least ability to pay for the formula even if the $30,000 is removed.

Dr. Tremblay asked where the Second Circuit is located?  Ms. Paul stated it is in the northwest part of Louisiana, Shreveport area.  Dr. Tremblay stated that some consideration should be given to lowering the debt ceiling instead of eliminating it all together.  
Ms. Paul presented the TOPS update as of July 24, 2013.  She explained that processing has begun for the 2013-2014 academic year.  As of last Friday, August 9, 2013, there have been 21,140 students made eligible for the TOPS award for the academic year.  Ms. Paul stated that TOPS is processed twice weekly.

Mr. Hart presented information regarding the seed advance request.  He explained that because of the level of funding for TOPS that is now coming from the Tobacco fund and because there is currently no funding available in the Tobacco fund for LOSFA to draw from, the agency submitted a request last week to Commissioner Nichols for a seed advance in the amount of $34 million.  This would give the agency approximately $110 million of funding on hand which is slightly over half of what the projection is for TOPS for SFY 2014.  Mr. Hart stated the agency was notified last week that it still has a balance of $6 million owed on the seed advance received last year because the Tobacco fund that came in was not sufficient for it to be repaid.  Mr. Hart explained staff has requested that this be continued.  


Mr. Lavigne asked what “continued” means?  Mr. Hart explained that it is carried forward to this year; however, at some point, there will have to be additional funding to pay it back.  


Ms. Bendily asked for an update on TOPS Tech Early Start.  Ms. Paul reported that over $800,000 was paid during the 2012-2013 academic year for TOPS Tech Early Start.  She stated that all of those schools billed for TOPS in the middle of the spring semester.  She stated that going forward with the 2013-2014 academic year, once the high schools start sending in bills through their post-secondary schools, these bills can be paid.  They can bill up to six hours per semester per student in an eligible, Top Demand Occupation for TOPS Tech Early Start.


Dr. Boutte’ explained that there was approximately an 800% increase in TOPS Tech Early Start when the Early Start Program was terminated.  She stated this is directly in line with what Commissioner Purcell and Superintendent White and Secretary Eysink want to see with respect to dual enrollment opportunities for those students interested in a technical field.

Ms. Bendily stated that Superintendent White has been touring across the state talking about career readiness and the need to increase the quality of career preparation programs in high school.  Obviously, the big question is how to pay for this knowing that some of the programs are very expensive in terms of equipment.  Ms. Bendily stated that although the program has grown significantly, it is still considered to be under-utilized and there may be some opportunities to make some policy adjustments to better meet the needs of students.  


Mr. Ballard asked what type of equipment Ms. Bendily is referring to?  Ms. Bendily stated some programs require equipment, i.e., welding, certified nursing assistant programs, etc. 


Mr. Ballard asked if it is this board’s role or the role of the Department of Education or both, to develop the mission of raising money to build schools or buy equipment needed for these programs?  Dr. Boutte’ stated the lead would be the Workforce Commission, who generates the demand data and gives LOSFA the list of Top Demand jobs which determines which programs can be paid for dual enrollment.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that what Dr. Purcell has been doing in conjunction with Secretary Eysink is assessing the demand generated regionally and whether there are offerings for post-secondary education in those demand occupations.  The Department of Economic Development also has partnerships with the companies said to be coming to the Gulf Coast.  Many of these jobs will be in available in 2014-2015, which could affect the students who are currently in Louisiana Connect and affect those students that would be able to participate in dual enrollment.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that LOSFA is paying close attention to the direction this movement is going and LOSFA is able to get the message out using Louisiana Connect and connect with employers using the TalentConnect tool and continue to make sure that TOPS Tech Early Start courses align with the missions given.  


Dr. Boutte’ stated that LOSFA has been invited to participate with the high school committee of the Craft Trades Initiative which is being led by the Workforce Commission.  


Mr. Ballard clarified that if a certain school in north Louisiana is interested in starting one of these technical programs, LOSFA has the resources to connect with industry personnel and begin discussions between the two parties as to how to make that happen.  Dr. Boutte’ confirmed.  Mr. Ballard stated he would be willing to help in this area.    


Mr. Toups stated in the past this probably would not have come to pass; however, for the first time ever, union, non-union, ship building, Department of Education, Economic Development, Board of Regents, LCTCS, Department of Corrections are all “at the table” and everybody is discussing this.  Mr. Toups stated that a draft analysis has been done on supply and demand and trying to ascertain where the most demand is, what the delta is, and who can train.  He stated that regardless of what facility it is in, it should be transparent, and career path discussions could start in fourth grade with students and track their path starting at a much earlier age.  Mr. Toups stated that if 80% of what everyone says does not happen, there will be an unparalleled “gold rush” for the Gulf Coast.  He stated that 78% of the economic boom has to happen here because we have the infrastructure.  


Ms. Paul noted that the schools are evaluating the curriculum as well because sometimes it needs to be streamlined in order to meet the demand at a quicker pace.     


Ms. Bendily stated the Louisiana Department of Education is taking a look at the diploma package in high school.  There is a career diploma which can be earned in Louisiana and has been in place for the past few years.  She stated this has been very under-utilized.  The achievement in this pathway has not been nearly what was expected.  Ms. Bendily stated the majority has been minority, poor, who are not graduating.  She explained there are a number of improvements that will be made to this program and have been in discussions with a number of partners including LCTCS and the Workforce Commission.      


Dr. Boutte’ presented the TOPS 1202 report which Mr. Sibille requested at the last meeting.  She stated the report shows that TOPS students who may be canceled or may lose their award still persist at a higher rate and still have a higher matriculation rate and completion rate of post-secondary education than non-TOPS students.    




Dr. Boutte’ presented an update on the Louisiana Connect Portal.  She noted that the total, active users are 132,641.  This number includes parents, students, professional school counselors and administrators.  Dr. Boutte’ thanked Ms. Bendily and staff at the Department of Education for conducting focus groups on the portal with parents and students.  She also thanked LADOE staff and explained that as collaboration increases, they ensure the usage of the portal is integrated into the fabric of the instruction, which is a critical aspect.     


Dr. Boutte’ presented a Director’s update.  She discussed linkage on Louisiana Connect to allow third party agreements.  LOSFA pays for the foundation of Louisiana Connect with College Access Challenge Grant (CACG) funding.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that as more partners are joining and collaborations are increasing, the message to the third parties is that if they need certain portions of the portal customized to meet their needs, they will need to find a way to fund that customization.

        The first example is a linkage to Star Jobs through a contract between the Workforce Commission and ConnectEDU.  Dr. Boutte’ explained the reason that LOSFA signs off on these is that LOSFA’s role in any third party agreement is to indicate that staff agree that this addition to the portal is in the best interest of the project.  


Dr. Boutte’ discussed the Louisiana Craft Trades Initiative.  She explained this is the Workforce Investment Council’s effort to pull together people to address the need to begin training students early in the careers that are most in demand or will be most in demand in the next few years.  She stated that Louisiana Connect has been integrated through all of the committees for the Craft Trades Initiative.  This shows that the portal is seen as a viable tool to get the word out.  


Dr. Boutte’ explained that the Board of Regents has very generously agreed to fund Student Recruit.  This is the part of the portal which helps post-secondary institutions begin to recruit students as early as 8th grade

         Dr. Boutte’ commended staff on the great job they have done with the Chafee Educational and Training Voucher Program.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that LOSFA is very close to adding an additional program.  She presented a copy of the proposal which was sent to Department of Children and Family Services (DCFS).  DCFS has approached LOSFA about paying for the TANF STEP payments to students for vocational education and adult education at post-secondary schools.  Dr. Boutte’ stated that if LOSFA is successful in the effort, a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) would be brought to the Commission for approval.  She stated this could be up to a $2 million program and LOSFA has asked for 10% for administrative costs, which would be $200,000.        


Dr. Boutte’ presented the Internal Controls Power Point done by LOSFA’s Audit Division staff which was presented to the entire LOSFA staff.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that all staff has to be on board regarding a strong internal control environment.  Dr. Boutte’ stated this was presented to staff in small sections as people are more apt to talk and give feedback in smaller settings.  Dr. Boutte’ commended the Audit staff on the great job done on this presentation.


Dr. Boutte’ presented an audit conducted by the U.S. Department of Education on the administration of the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP).  She stated there were no findings and thanked Mr. Hart and his staff for a job well done.  


Under Committee Reports, it was proposed that the Commission receive the approved minutes of the Advisory Committee that were adopted at its meeting on July 19, 2013.  Dr. Barnes-Teamer made a motion for approval.  Mr. Ballard seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  


Under Old Business, it was proposed that the Commission consider publication of final rules to amend Section 703 of the Scholarship and Grant Program rules to add AP Human Geography as an equivalent to World Geography in the Taylor Opportunity Program for Students (TOPS) core curriculum.  Ms. Bendily made a motion to approve.  Mr. Long seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

Under New Business, it was proposed that the Commission consider and act upon the requests for exception to the TOPS regulatory provisions that require students to enroll full-time, to remain continuously enrolled, and to earn at least 24 credit hours during the academic year.  Staff recommended approval of requests submitted by Jessica (131882), Kayla (195093), Chrystal (519012), Caleb (588221), Holly (448281), Alexis (553736), Raina (517364), Taylor (229276), Colby (416004), Thaddeus (454585) and Allie (196413).  There were no recommendations for denial.  Mr. Sibille made a motion to approve.  Mr. Toups seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

Mr.  Eldredge presented an update on the number of exceptions received during the last fiscal year.  He stated that 143 requests were received based on exceptional circumstances.  Mr. Eldredge stated that 71 of those were provided to the Commission with recommendations of approval which were approved.  He stated there were 60 denials based on rules that state if the exception is based on a certain set of circumstances, it cannot be approved.  Most of those were simply because the student failed to provide the information requested to support their request for exception.  Mr. Eldredge stated that 12 were deferred in attempts to obtain that information.  

It was proposed that the Commission consider adoption of the monetary amount that will constitute the average award amount (TOPS Tech) to be awarded to TOPS recipients who are pursuing a vocational or technical education certificate or diploma at a proprietary or cosmetology school or pursuing a non-academic undergraduate degree program at a LAICU college or university during the 2013-2014 academic year.  Mr. Toups made a motion to approve.  Mr. Ballard seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

It was proposed that the Commission consider rulemaking to amend Section 301 of the Scholarship and Grant Program rules to modify the TOPS definition of “tuition”.  Dr. Boutte’ stated the TOPS amounts have progressed to being the amount that the schools list as their published tuition.  She explained this rule is bringing it in line with the reality that exists.  She stated that safeguards are also being added.  One of the safeguards is asking institutions to submit their published TOPS tuition amounts to the Board of Regents as well as LOSFA.  She noted that the Board of Regents does not approve tuition, but they do approve budget and tuition is a line item so the amount should be the same.  Dr. Boutte’ stated the amount should also equate to the amount on the student’s fee bill.  
Another safeguard states if a school has had to adjust its TOPS award amount after providing the amount to the system office, to LOSFA, and publication, the Board of Regents has moved their deadline up to August 15 which allows LOSFA to see those amounts, correct any discrepancies that would occur, prevent unintended consequences for a student before bills are paid as of the 15th class day.  
          Ms. Simoneaux referenced the paragraph which states that beginning with the fall semester, quarter or term award year, “tuition” is the tuition fee amount.  She asked if “fee” can be removed from this paragraph.  Dr. Boutte’ stated this will be removed and any reference made to fees.  
          Ms. Simoneaux also wanted to clarify that the Board of Regents approves tuition revenue but not necessarily the tuition amounts.  The Board of Regents asks for tuition schedules just for their information.  Ms. Simoneaux stated the Board of Regents will not approve the tuition in the budget but will approve the budget revenue.  Mr. Ballard made a motion to approve.  Mr. Ehlinger seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

It was proposed that the Commission consider a budget adjustment for Fiscal Year 2013-2014, increasing the appropriation for the Administrative/Support Services Program in the amount of $3,424,540.  Mr. Hart explained this is a carryover budget adjustment for federal budget authority for the GEAR UP Program and the College Access Challenge Grant.  Mr. Ehlinger made a motion to approve.  Dr. Harper seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  

It was proposed that the Commission consider awarding monetary performance adjustments in the amount of four (4) percent to the agency’s classified staff and unclassified staff funded by dedicated federal GEAR UP and CACG funding.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that LOSFA is required by Civil Service each year to examine whether the agency can grant performance adjustments.  She explained the four percent performance adjustments are granted or a lay-off avoidance plan must be submitted to Civil Service by September 30, 2013.  Dr. Boutte’ stated the financial figures and projections have been included.  She noted that an increase should not be granted, even though employees deserve an increase, if it would result in a cut in services to students.  Dr. Boutte’ explained the reason the unclassified employees, which are the unclassified at the staff level and not at the executive level, have been included is because LOSFA staff that performs the GEAR UP functions and the CACG functions are unclassified staff.  She explained that they are both funded through federal revenue streams that are not impacted by the budget projections.  Dr. Boutte’ stated that preliminary approval has to be received from the federal funding streams stating that if the Commission approves the increase, would they approve as well.  She stated this has been done and preliminary approval has been granted from both federal funding streams.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that if the Commission approves this, it would not put LOSFA in the position of granting performance adjustments for Dr. Boutte’, Mr. Eldredge or Mr. Hart.  Dr. Boutte’ stated that staff has agreed with the Board of Regents and with the Commission’s direction that if there were to be performance increases for unclassified, executive staff, this would not be discussed until after the Board of Regents and the Commission decides if they would like this brought back to them for discussion and/or approval.  
          Ms. Simoneaux stated she agrees that it is time that every agency, every higher education entity should do whatever they can for their staff because it has been quite a while since staff has received an adjustment.  Ms. Simoneaux stated that she does not feel that it is right to have some staff receive a raise because they are funded through federal streams and others who are working just as hard not receive a raise.  Ms. Simoneaux stated her suggestion would be if you can find a way in the funds then everyone should be treated the same.  Ms. Simoneaux asked if the adjustments would be merit based?  Dr. Boutte’ explained that for the classified staff it is based upon their performance rating.  She stated the unclassified employees at the staff level have been asked to provide their performance accomplishments for consideration.  
          Ms. Simoneaux asked if there are any unclassified employees that are not paid with the dedicated federal funds?  Dr. Boutte’ stated herself, Mr. Eldredge and Mr. Hart.  Ms. Simoneaux voiced her disagreement that these three employees would not receive an adjustment.  
        Mr. Lavigne clarified that the fiscal impact for the 19 remaining pay periods is $120,000 for classified staff.  Mr. Hart stated the fiscal impact for the three, unclassified employees is approximately $11,000.  
       Dr. Tremblay stated that if the agency’s budget is able to handle the adjustments, his recommendation is to authorize adjustments to all eligible employees.  Mr. Lavigne stated the Commission will adopt this as a recommendation that all eligible employees are included to receive an adjustment.  
       Ms. Bendily asked if the unclassified staff received the four percent adjustment last year?  Dr. Boutte’ stated they did not.  Ms. Bendily asked if it is known what the Board of Regents or the system offices are doing in regards to performance adjustments for their unclassified staff?  Dr. Boutte’ noted this is a discussion item for the September Board of Regents meeting.  Ms. Bendily asked if there are plans for the systems offices to approve performance adjustments?  Ms. Simoneaux stated it is a priority for the LSU Systems and all of its entities.  Dr. Tremblay stated the Board of Regents is taking a hard look also and noted that the Division of Administration and the Governor’s Office have supported that if the dollars can be located, it can be done.  Ms. Bendily asked if the motion now includes executive staff?  Mr. Lavigne confirmed.  
       Mr. Lawson stated that he is not at all uneasy about approving this because the key word was there would be no diminishing of services provided to students.  Ms. Simoneaux seconded the recommendation by Dr. Tremblay to include all eligible employees to receive a performance adjustment and it passed unanimously. 

Dr. Tremblay presented an Ad Hoc Personnel Committee interim report on the selection process for LOSFA Executive Director.  He stated at the Chair’s request he agreed to chair the Search Committee.  Dr. Tremblay stated there are ten members on the committee as appointed by the LASFAC Chairman.  The committee began meeting in early July 2013 and worked with staff to advertise for the position.  The advertisement was placed in a number of online sites, in the Chronicle of Higher Education and locally.  As a result, the committee received approximately 30 applications.  He stated the committee first met at the Board of Regents office and the first step was to cull through the applications and remove any that did not meet the minimum qualifications.  Dr. Tremblay stated that a number of the applicants had no experience in financial aid and were removed from consideration.  He stated the eligible applicants at that point were less than 10.  At a follow up meeting of the committee, the remaining applicants were ranked and as an outcome of that process, the applicant pool was narrowed down to 5.  Dr. Tremblay explained a subsequent ranking was done and narrowed the pool down to 3 finalists.  References were contacted of the 3 finalists and those results were shared with the committee.  In hopes of getting maximum participation of the Commission members as well as the Search Committee, the interviews were scheduled for this afternoon while Commission members were in town.  Dr. Tremblay stated the interviews will be held at 12:30 p.m., 1:30 p.m., and 2:30 p.m.  Dr. Tremblay stated in hindsight, the interviews should have been conducted before the meeting because if the Search Committee comes up with a singular recommendation, the Commission has gone home for a month.  Dr. Tremblay stated that his guess is that if there is a singular recommendation, the Chair may entertain the idea of a special, single purpose meeting.  If there is not a singular recommendation made or if the committee does not finish its work this afternoon, there would not be a special meeting called.  

Ms. Bendily asked if the Commission members received any notification of the interview schedule this afternoon.  Dr. Tremblay stated the Search Committee was informed and it is not necessary for the Commission members to stay; only the Search Committee has to be there but said he wanted to invite Commission members who may wish to stay.  Ms. Bendily confirmed that this would be the only opportunity for non-Search Committee members to participate.  Dr. Tremblay confirmed.  Ms. Bendily stated that she would have liked to have known beforehand so that she could have made arrangements to stay for the interviews.  Dr. Tremblay apologized that the entire Commission was not notified of the interview times.  

Mr. Ballard asked who is on the Search Committee.  Mr. Lavigne stated that he, Ms. Simoneaux, Ms. Baier, Dr. Harper, Mr. Ehlinger, Mr. Lawson, Mr. Toups, Mr. Sibille, Dr. Tremblay and Mr. Williams.  

Dr. Barnes-Teamer asked if the resumes for the three finalists could be sent to Commission members.  Mr. Lavigne stated that will be done.   

 There being no further business, Dr. Barnes-Teamer made a motion to adjourn at 11:35 a.m.  Ms. Simoneaux seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

APPROVED:






__________________________________






            F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.






Chairman

******************************************
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